FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

March 23, 2015 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES

Felton-Farmington Room, DelDOT Administration Building, Dover
PRESENT

Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Anthony Carter, JEVS (via phone); Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Emmanuel Jenkins, Advocate; Chris Long, DDDS; Jocelyn Langrehr, DHSS/DVI; Jennifer Lieber, Architectural Accessibility Board; Kathleen McCool, Advocate; John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Gary Mears, Parent (via phone); William Payne, AAPD; Steve Perales, DSCYF/DPHS; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH; Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; and Jo Singles, Support Staff. 
ABSENT

Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Nick Fina, Advocate; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Terri Hancharick, EPIC; Linda Heller, Advocate; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Jim Miller, Polio/ Post-Polio Support Group; Bob Osgood, Parent; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; Liz Schantz, Consumer; Wendy Strauss, GACEC; and Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter.
GUESTS
Randall Chase, The Associated Press 

Chris Costello, DelDOT Construction

Victoria Counihan, Deputy Attorney General – Department of Justice
Edward Fisher, DelDOT Construction

Mark Harbeson, DelDOT

Brad Herb, JMT Consultants
Pat Maichle, DDC (Developmental Disabilities Council)
Bob Martin, JMT Consultants
Rob McCleary, DelDOT

David Montes, JMT Consultants

Rich Palmer, DelDOT Construction

Jim Pappas, DelDOT

Chris Schilling, Jamie’s Attendant
Christina Thomas, DelDOT

Javier G. Torrijos, DelDOT Construction

Interpreters:  Deb Monhollan and Jen Harley

CALL TO ORDER 
Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:40 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Approval of November minutes 

· Locations for meetings
· H.B. 54 – Helmet Bill

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The November 17, 2014 and February 16, 2015 minutes were approved as submitted.  
BUSINESS
DelDOT Accessibility Design Guidelines
Javier Torrijos, Assistant Director of Construction for DelDOT, provided a presentation on Pedestrian Accessibility Standards - The Facilities in the Public Right of Way dated March 13, 2015 (handout).  Javier introduced the DelDOT people who have been involved in this project.  He also introduced representatives from JMT Consultants.  John added that the link for the PowerPoint presentation can be accessed at:   http://www.deldot.gov/information/business/cr/ada/index.shtml.  
Rich spoke about DelDOT transitioning their network over to a compliant pedestrian system.  He stated that they have tried to harmonize the standards into one document (handout).  He hopes to make a lot of progress on having a continuous accessible pedestrian network throughout the state with this manual.  He had a functional model on display which show some of the differences in slope construction tolerances and welcomed everyone to try it.

Javier gave background information on this project which began in 2007.  He referenced several documents listed in the draft.  He spoke about combining into one document the requirements, guidelines and best practices for accessible pedestrian facilities in the State public transportation right of way.  He stated the DelDOT is committed to providing compliant pedestrian accessibility for everyone.  He spoke about Executive Order No. 6 (Complete Streets Policy) signed by Governor Jack Markell signed on April 24, 2009. Javier stated that the result should be a system for all users that is comprehensive, integrated, connected, safe and efficient allowing users to choose among different transportation modes both motorized and non-motorized.  Their goal is to meet or exceed the ADA Standards for Accessible Design 2010 Standards and PROWAGE 2011-13 Standards.  Javier added that in areas where they cannot meet the Standards, they are looking at other alternative design options to improve accessibility to everyone.  There is a process in place so that designers will have to document why they could not meet the Desired Accessibility Standard developed in the manual.  If a designer cannot meet the Minimum Standards for Roadway Crosswalks, Median/Channelized Island Crosswalks and Bus Stops, they will have to submit a Request for Practical Exception (RPE), which is approved by the ADA Title II Coordinator and Chief Engineer.  Javier explained that Tolerances are needed due to imperfections constructing facilities with concrete and asphalt materials.  He also explained the impacts of not having Tolerances. John asked Javier to explain the impact of increased claims when there are no Tolerances.  Lloyd asked what happens when a contractor does not meet the specifications, for example, on rumble strips.  
Javier explained the Desired Accessibility Standards Minimum PAR Width versus the Minimum PAR Standards.  He spoke about a balanced approach—building an accessible system statewide and maximizing the use of resources to address more locations and remediate/add more facilities.  Tolerances can exceed industry standards/DelDOT specifications (1.7%); concrete surfaces tolerance – 1.0%; asphalt surfaces tolerance – 1.5% and counter slope tolerance – 0.0%.  John spoke about his personal experience with counter slopes and that on more than one occasion that the counter slope is not correct and can present hazardous ramifications.  Javier reviewed the Maximum Standard and Tolerances for PAR, Curb Ramps and Median/Channelized Island Crosswalks.  
Javier spoke about scoping each individual project, including walking the project site, and using ADA Inventory and Assessment data.  There is a focus on safety, connectivity, logical limits, putting yourself in the shoes of those who rely on the network, and that each site is unique and the need to be careful about treating one solution as a precedent.  He stated that they will use all tools/methods available to correct non-compliance features in the system, including pave & rehab projects, capital projects, community transportation fund projects, maintenance, transportation alternatives program, developer agreements, and railroad crossings.  The manual will be a living document and that the Standards may change, with the adoption of PROWAG and public input.  Training will be provided to DelDOT staff.    
Javier asked for feedback from Council members.  Comments can be sent to the attention of John McNeal, DelDOT ADA Title II/Section 504 Coordinator at DelDOT, 800 Bay Road, Dover, DE  19903.  John’s telephone number is (302) 760-2467 and the email address is:  dot.adarequest@state.de.us.  John clarified that he does not represent the entire disability community and that accessibility does not encompass any particular population.  He added that it is important to get feedback from the overall Council as it has a broad range of people with disabilities.  John commented that the manual is a vital tool for connectivity for all the facilities and services.  Javier commented that they need to focus on the Council’s priorities.  Javier introduced Chris Costello, Edward Fisher and Rich Palmer as part of the DelDOT Team who have worked on this project.  He added that this work has been extremely challenging and that DelDOT is committed to doing this right.  
Kathy asked how they are going to prioritize.  She also commented that she wants this done not only for persons with disabilities, but inclusive for the general public for safety welfare.  She gave an example of a woman with a baby in a stroller.  She also gave an example of a sidewalk constructed five years ago that has to be redone and that it will take taxpayers’ money to fix it.  Javier commented that some of this happened because they never had a Standard manual in place.  He added that this affects all people, not just those with disabilities.  Rich commented that the new process will avoid these types of situations and level the playing field.  He provided examples of practicalities in allowing for Tolerances.  Rich stated that if the feedback received is supportive of their approach, it allows them to direct monies toward other areas instead of redoing areas already done.  
Lloyd commented that the document is very well put together.  He spoke about some missing items from the Guidelines; for example, roundabouts/traffic circles, which should be included in the document.  He also spoke about accessible pedestrian signals and did not see any mention of the HAWK signals and that there should also be guidelines on the location of these.  He added that HAWK signal education needs to be included in the Driver’s Manuals since the general public does not know what to do when they see a HAWK signal.  Rich commented that these were good points and they could add something in the Guidelines regarding roundabouts.  He will pass along the idea of educating the public through the Drivers’ Manuals.  He added that it has been included in Driver Safety Education courses provided by the Delaware Safety Council.  Brad clarified that HAWK signals are only used at midblock crossings and an analysis is done and submitted to the Traffic Section for their review and approval for each specific location.  
Pat thanked them for the work they have put into this project.  She asked if there was a website or link where this information could be shared.  John stated that the document will be on the website in a couple of days and provided the link: http://deldot.gov/information/business/cr/ada/index.shtml.  Pat spoke about lack of reasonableness of some construction people and provided an example and her wariness of the practical Tolerances.  Rich commented that they are not accepting of egregious violations.  He spoke about a program funded by the Federal Highway Administration and funneled through the Transportation Technology Transfer T-Square Center at the University of Delaware.  He stated that these folks go out to municipalities and provide ADA awareness training by inventorying what they have and doing assessments about compliance. He noted that DelDOT has no authority over municipalities unless they give it to them.  Rich stated that this will help bring uniformity to municipalities and will assist in training them to write their own transition plans since most do not have one at the point).  Rich said that DelDOT is working with U/D professors.  Pat clarified that the problem was not about municipalities, but people in construction fixing a problem correctly.  John commented that there are mechanisms in place to address what is reasonable within the Tolerances and that is the point of these design Guidelines.  The goal is to get this done correctly the first time instead of having to go back and fix a problem.  This document consolidates not just to the Standard, but above and beyond.  They have inspectors on-site on everything where they have oversight.  He stated that this is a tool, but not the end all; Tolerances are the exception and not the rule. 

Bill congratulated John and the team on their work.  He asked several questions about the PAS Facilities in the Public Right of Way document. He spoke about the written RPE submission being processed as soon as possible, but not later than 10 business days following the verbal approval (page 18).  He commented that 10 days is not enough time and should be extended to two weeks.  He spoke about other concerns (for example, parking, sidewalks, slopes, tolerances, ramps, etc.) and will compile a list that he thinks should be addressed.  Rich said that comments can be sent by email.  He spoke about inconsistencies compared with ADA Standards for Accessible Design 2010 Standards and PROWAG 2011-13 Standards.  John commented that parking could be reviewed further.  He added that Bill is making valid points, but the bottom line is that working in the public right of way is very difficult due to environment and other factors.  Javier commented that they had to look at this with a balanced approach.  Jamie commented that the document is very technical and suggested that a glossary be added.  Rich said that this was created with design engineers in mind, but others may use it and it would be good to include definitions.  John thanked everyone for their time and input.  Javier asked that comments be sent to John within two weeks.  He said the document should be finalized within six months.  
Pat asked about DelDOT’s authority over private developers making sidewalks accessible.  Rich said that they have to meet DelDOT’s Standards if they are building for acceptance into the DelDOT Maintenance.  John spoke about connectivity happening when there is cooperation from County governments and municipalities.   Brad added that they have added a lot of information regarding access ways for commercial development.  Daniese thanked Javier and his team for their presentation.  She said that comments can be sent directly to Kyle Hodges.  She added that if comments are sent to John, that Kyle be copied on the email.                                                              
Assisted Suicide Issue
Daniese apologized for the small amount of time allowed to discuss this today, saying that it is an important topic for people with disabilities.  She referred to “A Progressive Case Against Assisted Suicide Law” by Disability Rights Education & Defense Fund (handout).  Daniese referenced a list of Disability Rights Organizations that oppose the legalization of assisted suicide in the handout.  She spoke about the key objections to this and lack of oversight after the lethal dose is picked up.  An organization called Compassion & Choices (formerly known as the Hemlock Society) has been advocating for assisted suicide.  A group called “Not Dead Yet is advocating against assisted suicide.  Daniese commented that legislation in this context may be introduced and people should become knowledgeable about the issue.  Oregon has legislation regarding this issue. Daniese said the Council should take a stand for or against legislation that is introduced.  Pat commented that federal law prohibits the use of federal money to pay for assisted suicide, so Medicaid cannot be used to pay for the medication and therapy.  
Pat commented that there is a lot of concern nationally and in Delaware within the disability community because people might be coerced or convinced who may not understand all the ramifications.  John spoke about the sense of guilt a person with disabilities may have until given full access to live with opportunity.  Chris commented that it is important to point out there are multiple sides on this issue that need to be taken into account when the Council gets to the point of voting.  She added that oncology nurses and doctors and hospice nurses have a different view.  Pat spoke about one of the concerns being that two witnesses are required, one being a doctor and the other being a family member.  The concern is that the family member may benefit from the person’s death.  Suggestion has been made that the Ombudsman could be the second witness since they have no bias.   Chris said that it is an intellectual argument, but an emotional issue.  She hopes in discussions that all positions are honored.   Pat asked if someone would benefit from life insurance if the person chooses assisted suicide.   Chris commented that it would present a lot of legal problems regarding insurance.  Comments were made about the cost of health insurance and people not being able to afford the medicines that can help them.  Some health insurance will not cover treatment, but will pay for the drugs used in assisted suicide.  Daniese commented that this should not be mixed up with choosing not to have treatment.  She also commented about the amount of subversive coercion.  John spoke about his personal experience in dealing with a life threatening situation and the different phases a person can go through in the beginning which are different later.  Daniese said that she wanted to share information on how people with disabilities view this issue.  Jamie spoke from the perspective of having a disability and an illness; if the person chooses assisted suicide, that a decision is made from not wanting to deal with the pain from an illness or choosing that because they do not have supports.  Chris commented that Council needs to help legislators understand the history behind the opposition from the disability community, which is different from other end of life issues.  She said this needs to be articulated succinctly in the context of the disability rights movement.

Meeting Locations

Daniese asked if there were any objections to having all the SCPD meetings in Dover since problems have arisen in trying to schedule Appoquinimink State Service Center and the difficulty in finding another similar New Castle County location (mid-State).  No objections were made.                      

H.B. 54
Jamie spoke briefly about H.B. 54.  This bill requires that the person riding the motorcycle, along with any passengers, actually wear a helmet.   Currently every motorcycle rider is required to have a helmet in his or her possession while riding.  This bill is currently in Committee.  
OTHER BUSINESS

ABLE Act
Lloyd brought up the recently enacted ABLE Act “The Achieving a Better Life Experience”.  He said that it is in Committee and they are looking for people to show support next week.  
ANNOUCEMENTS
Disability Awareness Day is Wednesday, March 25, 2015 and will be held at Legislative Hall, Dover.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:34 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, April 20, 2015 at 1:30 pm, in the Felton-Farmington Conference Room, DelDOT Administration Building, 800 Bay Road, Dover 19901.  
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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